MINUTES
of the

PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON
APRIL 20, 2011
THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI STATE OF HAWAII, CONVENED A PUBLIC
HEARING ON WEDNESDAY, APRIL 20, 2011 AT 6:09 P.M., WITH CHAIR DENNIS A.
MATEO PRESIDING FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING TESTIMONY ON THE
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAM FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2011 TO JUNE 30, 2012.

CHAIR MATEO: Public hearing will come to order.
Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR.,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO.
EXCUSED: NONE.
There were approximately 75 members of the public in attendance.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Chairman, there are nine Members present.
A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Good evening everyone and thank you for being here. In
accordance with Section 9-4, of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui, 1983
amended, public is invited to provide testimony before the Council of the County of
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Maui regarding the proposed Operating Budget for Fiscal Year 2012 and the Capital
Improvement Program as submitted by the Mayor to the Council.

Tonight your comments are definitely welcome. We remind anyone wanting to
provide testimony this evening to please go out by the back table by the doorway and
plea, please fill out the testimony form.
For those of you that have signed and will be providing testimony this evening, as a
reminder you will be provided three minutes to provide your comments to the Council.
If additional time is needed for you to conclude your remarks, an additional minute
will be provided.
When your name is called, please advance to the podium, state your name for the
record, and if you represent a group or organization, please so state the name of that
group or organization.
A lighting system on the podium is there to assist you with your testimony. At the
start of your comments, the green light will be lit. At the two minute thirty second
mark the yellow light will be lit letting you know you have thirty seconds to conclude.
And when the red light is lit, tells you that your time is up.
For those of us with cell phones or other noise making devices, this would be a good
time to please turn them off or set them on the silent mode so we have no disruptions
during the proceedings.
Mr. Clerk, has this public hearing been duly noted?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, the public, the notice of public hearing on the
proposed Operating Budget for the Fiscal Year July 1, 2011 to June 30, 2012 and
Capital Program was pudge, published, excuse me, in the April 5, 2011 and
April 13, 2011 editions of the Maui News.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Please call up our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Terrilyn Gamit, followed by Nancy
Bulosan-Marvin.

TESTIMONY
MS. TERRILYN GAMIT, MEO HEADSTART:
Good evening, ladies and gentlemen. My name is Terrilyn Gamit and I am here
today in support of the MEO Headstart Program. Sixteen years ago I was merely a
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statistic, another single, pregnant, barely out of, teenager barely out of high school; a
baby having a baby. I had not held a job before in my life, had no income of my own
and had no clue as to where I was headed in life or even what life was about for that
matter.
With the help of MEG Headstart, I overcame all of that and became a different type of
statistic; a success story. Having my child in an all-day program that was safe,
educational, and fun, allowed me to be able to further my education with confidence
and gain the skills and experience I needed to ensure my family's future while my
child gained the skills and experiences he needed to begin his.
MEG Headstart had given me the ability to provide myself and my child what we
could not have been able to provide ourselves; a jump start, a beginning, a fighting
chance. The vast amount of resources and knowledge they shared with me
throughout the program helped my family and I be able to overcome the odds that
were stacked up against us and gave us a strong solid foundation to build our future
and instill in my child the great values and attitude he has today. He is now gonna be
a senior at Baldwin High School with a 3.5 GPA and he's active in sports and various
other school activities.
Unfortunately, because of the economic situation today, my family was again given a
huge obstacle to overcome. My husband had lost his job as a journeyman carpenter,
which was the only source of income our family had; as I had become a stay at home
mom to care for our children. Again, I was given the chance to become a part of
MEO Headstart. My youngest child now attends the Wailuku B center and I'm
proudly the Program Manager for Lifeline Hawaii Services.
So I urge you to please not cut the funding for this program and allow other families
in the same situation a fighting chance also. Give them the chance to become more
than just statistics. Let them become success stories as well. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin, followed
by Michelle Kanada-Bascar.

MS. NANCY BULOSAN-MARVIN, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
Good evening, everyone. My name is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin and I live and work in
Central Maui. I am here on behalf of Hui Malama Learning Center. I've had the
pleasure of serving the organization for the past four years as the Board Treasurer
and Chair of the Finance Committee. Thank you all for your ongoing support and
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investment in our students through the County budget line. The board and staff have
been diligent in working to improve the financial health of the organization to build a
firm foundation for making sound financial decisions. To ensure good stewardship,
we have five strategies in place.

First strategy was narrowing our focus. Hui Malama did a community assessment to
identify unmet educational needs. Narrowing our focus on academic and cocurricular programs for ages eleven to twenty-four, smaller classroom settings, and
teaching methodology have allowed us to direct our resources to these critical unmet
needs. There have been significant hours added to programming and services
related to career development and work preparedness for all students.
Our second strategy is aligning our operations with our mission and values. Every
day, staff and students are mindful about reducing energy usage and consumption,
improving energy efficiency and reusing and recycling. Supplies and equipment are
received through donations as much as possible and practical, are purchased based
on functionality, efficiency and recyclability.
Our third strategy is leveraging our resources through partnering. Maui Economic
Development Board, SLIM, UH Maui College, Teens on Call, Hawaiian Canoe Club
and many local businesses are some of the partnerships that have enhanced
educational and workforce opportunities, programs and experience for the students
and staff at Hui Malama.
Our fourth strategy: volunteer contributions. Board members provide invaluable
services with expertise in their res, respective fields. Our diverse board include
members with professional backgrounds in academic, alternative energy, legal,
accounting, real estate and marketing. In-kind contributions included services to
produce our brochure, branding and website, local businesses provide venues for our
annual fundraisers. Employer mentoring programming gives students direct
exposure to employers who share career insights, paths and expertise in their field.
Diversified funding is our fifth strategy. Diversity in funds is a fundamental rule for
stability. Our revenue comparison over the last three years shows an increasing
diversity in funding sources, decreasing County and State funding and increasing
private and corporate funding. Our goal is to continue to decrease our reliance on
County and State funding by seeking Federal funding and securing increa, and
increasing private and corporate donors.
CHAIR MATEO: You need to conclude.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Okay, and, we have a fee for service plan; Federal funding and
additionally, accreditation plans in 2014 will increase opportunities for new funding
sources that are larger and longer in duration.
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Thank you for the opportunity to testify tonight. And thank you again for your
continued support and investment in our students through the County budget line.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Michelle Kanada-Bascar, followed
by Claire Sheehan.

MS. MICHELLE KANADA BASCAR, MEO HEADSTART:
Good evening. My name is Michelle Kanada-Bascar and I'm here to support MEO
Headstart. First of all, I want to say that I'm really grateful for Headstart services.
This program has a lot of benefits for both the students and the parents. My
daughter enjoys being in Headstart. She has learned so much from being there. It's
an environment of fun and play and also for learning. She can't wait to tell me about
her day and what she learned. When I see how happy she is after spending the day
there, it makes me feel good to know she is in a safe and happy place.
On the other hand, the MEO Headstart Program is good for me as a parent because I
am able to attend school and I know that my child is in a safe place and I don't have
to worry on how I'm going to get the money to pay for childcare. I was also able to do
job searching so that I can be able to help my husband support our family.
Again, I want to say that I'm very grateful for MEO Headstart and I want to ask that
you may keep supporting this program by funding them, especially for the future
families that will be able to be involved with MEO Headstart so the children will be
able to experience what my daughter had. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions? Thank you very much,
Ms. Kanada-Bascar.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Claire Sheehan, followed by
Christopher Kaahui.

MS. CLAIRE SHEEHAN, MAUI HUMANE SOCIETY:
Aloha. My name is Claire Sheehan, I am the Director of Facilities at the Maui
Humane Society. And I thank you for your time this evening to allow me to speak on
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behalf of my agency. I have been with the Humane Society for almost 18 years now
and urn, I cannot be prouder of the organization.
We understand the challenges that you face because a flat budget is the same as flat
revenue for you folks. We in turn realize a flat budget is sometimes the best you can
deal with. It is a challenge because with the ongoing cost increases that we all face,
every department within the County, every household within Maui, we face
challenges when things stay the same because they certainly don't with things that
are not in our control; gas prices, etc.
But we have a staff that has risen to that challenge. We have gone forward. This is
going to be of course, the last year was our flat budget year for us and we did
fabulously with the challenges that we had to face with the efforts that were made;
our live releases are up.
Just an example of a story that just, late breaking news from the Humane Society. On
Monday, we received a call where fifteen animals could be flown to Oahu for an
adoption event that the Hawaiian Humane Society was doing. Now our staff is
challenged all the time. We're busy all the time just with our normal day to day things
that we're doing. Our vet staff does over 3,000 surgeries a year; they're busy.
Well, we had to go to our vet staff and say, "how many puppies can you squeeze in?"
They had six done on Monday, and the six flew out Tuesday. Nine more were done
Tuesday and Wednesday, and nine more are flying out Thursday.
That took the efforts of everybody in that department. It took the efforts of our
adoption counselors, you know, besides helping all the customers that were there,
our Maui residents adopting our pets; they were able to arrange flights. Our animal
care department, bathing, building air kennels; just making it happen. It's because
they're dedicated to what they do. And it's just, without them we can't, you know it's
impossible to think of how to run an organization.
We also have to thank our community because they rose to the challenge. There
were many things on our plate for us to be wanting to go forward and their dollars
help made that happen. We have a twenty year old facility and it was time to do, for
a face lift. That was community involvement that made that happen. So while we're
in a flat year, we're not going backward, we're staying forward and we just ask for
your continued support, good times and bad. And if there's a little more, we know
how to use it. Thank you very much for your attention. And if you have any
questions, I'd be happy to answer them.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, any questions. Thank you,
Ms. Sheehan.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify, Christopher Kaahui, followed by
Mani White.

MR. CHRISTOPHER KAAHUI, B.E.S.T. REINTEGRATION PROGRAM:
Hi, my name is Christopher John Hoapili Kaahui. I'm from Olowalu. I testified here a
year ago for the B.E.S.T. Program, Reintegration. If it wasn't for the MEO B.E.S.T.
Program being empowered for, and safe together, I wouldn't have opportunities that
came my way.
I graduated from the UHMC, SLIM Program, through the B.E.S.T. Program, and a
culinary program through the B.E.S.T. Program. And without the MEO B.E.S.T.
Program, I wouldn't have, never have any opportunities because, they do a lot for a
lot of people on Maui. They're incredible and to all the representatives right here,
everybody should give them one hand for helping the community. Thank you, guys.
I'm on my second semester at the UH College and, miracles walked into my life and,
I just got my certified "A" from MEO for the SLIM Program, that's the Sustainable
Living in Maui and a certificate of achievement for the culinary institution. And
everything they have done, to help open doors of opportunity was beautiful. So I
don't think you guys should ever, um make the mistake of ending any support for,
because of wonderful people that help the community. And if it wasn't for them, I
wouldn't be able to be here and make the support of them. And anytime they call, I'll
always be there for you guys to support MEO. Any questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you. Members, any questions? Thank you very much,
Mr. Kaahui.
MR. KAAHUI: One last thing is that, I also, they gave me seven "A's" so I have a 4.0.
That's the first time in my life, the only grades I had was one "S" for surf, you know.
Aloha.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mani White, followed by Jordan
Hart.
CHAIR MATEO: While Mani White is advancing to the podium, the Chair will recognize
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And today, this evening we have a
boy scout is here today earning a merit badge in civic and government participation.
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. . . back here and his parents. We'll, let's give them a big hand for being here this
evening. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Thank you, Ms. White. Go ahead.

MS. MANI WHITE, MAUI HUMANE SOCIETY:
Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Mani White, Officer White from the Maui
Humane Society. This is Officer Perreira. We thank, we both thank the Council for
hearing our "thank you's" for the past years of support for our department at the
Humane Society. All the back support has continued to come in and we're asking for
future continued support.
I've been with the Humane Society for twelve years, to protect our citizens and
animals here on the island of Maui. Our department consists of seven officers with a
director, coordinator and a dispatch position. Our department covers the entire
island, from Hana all the way across. Love this island.
We are basically related to animal emergencies, enforcing our position seven days a
week, 365 days of the year. We handle everything from picking up stray animals to
aggressive animals. Injured animals as well as keeping animals properly restrained.
Our officers also, always will be seeking more training for educational opportunities
as time changes, education upgrades; always looking for more opportunities in those
fields. This year in alone, we've, as officers have covered over 5,700 calls just to us.
We work hard, educating and helping the public. Our, my whole part is in helping
over throwing out a thing called a finer citation, I'd much rather be in those hands
helping out the public.
We are in a very neglectful situation, times where we see the worst of things. I was
the one that would fit in a drainage gutter to try to find a dog that was called in that
had fallen into a hole up underneath a cane field. But who was the one that would
fit? Me. So I crawled in as far as I could get to see if I could hear that dog crying.
With the help of the agency, we were able to get that dog out by a ladder that was
built by Maui Land and Pine to get that animal out. So, I thank you, asking your, for
your continued support.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Thank you very much,
Ms. White.
MS. WHITE: Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify, Jordan Hart, followed by Teisha
Zablan.

MR. JORDAN HART:
Hello, Mr. Chair. My name is Jordan Hart, I'm here to testify on behalf of MEDB.
MEDB has made a request for funds to carry out the vision and goals of Focus Maui
Nui. One of the Focus Maui Nui initiatives that MEDB supports is the Ka Ipu Kukui
Fellows Program of which I am a graduate. Ka Ipu Kukui has been the most practical
and valuable educational experience I've undergone since completing formal
education and returning to Maui.
Over the course of the year, Ka Ipu Kukui exposes participants to a broad crosssection of issues facing Maui County and the people who are involved. It is an
extremely valuable program for helping young people who plan to get involved
because it provides them with exposure to determine which issues are important to
them and how to go about making positive change while forging a social network with
their co-wor, cohorts, excuse me.
The other issue I'd like to talk about is the Arborist Advisory Committee. The
committee is not receiving adequate support, currently. With, support has improved
over the past few months. But, staffing by the department has been erratic and at
times non-existent over the past few years. The committee is administered by the
Parks Department but does not have its own line item. An individual line item for the
committee would make accounting for the resources designated for support more
practical.
Another issue is that Maui County doesn't have a pro-active plan for tree planting on
county lands and road right-of-ways. The vast majority of new tree planting is driven
by development.
A second County Arborist Commission is needed to plan and supervise a
comprehensive beautification program. The position should be created within the
Planning Department because the Planning Department is in charge, is charged with
reviewing landscape planting plans and installation inspection of landscapes.
Obviously, the new position and a vast planting plan is a little bit out of season right
now but it's something to raise for future consideration because Maui County is a little
bit behind the times as far as beautification. Anyway, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Teisha Zablan, followed by John Duey.

MS. TEISHA ZABLAN, AGING WITH ALOHA COALITION:
Thank you for this opportunity to testify. My name is Teisha Zablan and I'm a
resident of Kahului and I am here to speak in support of the Aging with Aloha
Coalition. I am here today because my personal story is a living, breathing example
of the impact that the coalition has had in building the future caregiver workforce for
our island's elderly and disabled.
I don't know if you realize this, but in the past eight years there have been over
160 students from Maui High and Lahainaluna High School that have participated in
a long-term care curriculum that was developed by the coalition staff and volunteer
task force. Over 100 of those students have gone on to further their education at
Maui Colleges; Nursing or Nurse Aide Program. I am one of those students.
So allow me to take you on my personal journey. I became a part of the coalition as
a junior at Maui High when I participated in the long-term care curriculum taught by
my teacher Brooke Nacua. This ten long week course is a part of what the DOE calls
the health services pathway. The long-term care curriculum was developed by the
coalition to help us students become more comfortable with caring for the elderly.
Before taking this class, I had no experience with caring for the elderly. When I
started taking the long-term care, I had just begun to participate in caring for my
dad's mom who had Alzheimer's. The curriculum taught me how to handle
somebody who has Alzheimer's and taught me what it is and it also taught me that
it's not hereditary, which is a great relief for me. My Grandma Thelma, who had
Alzheimer's, passed away when I was fifteen and when I turned eighteen, my mom's
mom started showing signs of dementia. At that point, I decided I was going to take
the Nurse's Aide Program so that I could get more hands on experience.
Since then, I am a pre-nursing student at Maui College and I have become a more
skilled part-time caregiver for my grandma. And I see myself having a career as a
pre-operative, perioperative nurse. All of this has also sparked my interest in
leadership. I am deeply involved in HOSA. For those of you who don't know what
that is, it stands for Health Occupation Students of America. Through my experience
with the coalition, I became involved with HOSA, while in high school and I recently
formed a HOSA Chapter at UH Maui and I am the newly re-elected State PostSecondary Vice-President. It's a really long title.
So now my journey has brought me to present day. I decided I wanted a role in
revising the high school long-term care curriculum so I joined the Aging with Aloha
Coalition Workforce and Education Committee. Not only did I become the youngest
member of this committee, I am also the Chair because I believe this curriculum
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needs to be updated to reflect the current needs in our County, which is moving from
long-term care to a more emphasis of home and community based care.
Every week I go back to Maui High and I mentor the students that are taking this
class. Our County-CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. ZABLAN: Okay. Our County needs scared, skilled caregivers. We are going to need
more and more in the coming years as one in four of our population will be over the
age of sixty-five. To "Age with Aloha" means to be respected and cared for with
compassion and love. It is because of the role of the Aging with Aloha Coalition has
played in my life that I stand before you today. Please don't cut them from the
budget. They are needed now more than ever.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, any questions? Thank you very much
Mr. Zabl, Ms. Zablan.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is John Duey, followed by Brian
McMenamin.

MR. JOHN DUEY:
Good evening, Council Chair, Members. I'm going to talk about two things. One of
em, you know what it is already. Show me the water bill. I was introduced in 12/05
by then Councilmember Dain Kane. It was approved by some of you in December 6,
2007 and it was gutted by most of you in 4/1/11. I was very disappointed. I
happened to be at home watching TV that day and I couldn't believe it was April
Fool's Day and I could not believe what was happening.
Anyway, I hope you don't do anymore gutting of the water bill until you get some
more, get some water some place. Some of you, approved, five, four of you people
here approved the water use development plan which took about five years in the
making. You approved it in December 17, last year. In that plans, there's five
candidate, candidate strategies. Number "e", letter "e", is conservation maximization
of, of wastewater recycling, you know, on page 61.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Duey, Mr. Duey, you need to connect your testimony to the, the
upcoming budget.
MR. DUEY: I'm going there right now. Thank you, sir.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MR. DUEY: The, in the strategies, one of the strategies, one of the things in there is the
conservation, the strategy includes building a new non-portable water transmission
line to South Maui, from the wastewater treatment plant in Kihei. This treatment
plant, this waterline at twenty million dollars would produce, would, would deliver
about one and a half billion gallons of water to South Maui which would replace
portable water.
This is something that we need to do. This would help the water issue out
completely. I don't know, as you know, I've been here talking a lot about water and
that's just one of the, one of the, that's the, there is no cheap water anymore. As you
know that, cheap water is out of our control. The, the water is either the recycled
water from Kihei or getting the watershed and using the 750,000 gallons from lao
tunnel which Wailuku Water gets right now; actually goes back in the stream. That's
all for that.
One other thing I do want to talk about, which is money. I am the Project Manager of
Olowalu Cultural Reserve, which is a seventy-six acre parcel above Olowalu Store.
The land is owned by Olowalu Elua Associates, who is leased to Olowalu Cultural
Reserve; a ninety-nine year lease.
We, our motto there is "from the present to the past". We have restored nine, fifteen
taro patches now. We've had over 800 people up there and we've planted about,
over 800 different plants, not different but plants. Some of the groups we've had is
Seabury Hall, . . . , the HCC group, Sacred Hearts, Kamehameha Schools Outreach,
MEO Youth Bank, Kihei School, Ka Ipu Kukui Fellows, Maui High Tree Huggers.
Anyway, we don't, we haven't asked for any money but any, any bones you could
throw us we'd appreciate it. Any non-profit as you know is always looking for money.
So we , we never have enough money to operate on a shoestring like we are so,
thank you for listening to me. I'll see you again.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Duey? Thank you, Mr. Duey.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Brian McMenamin, followed by
Hepzibah Anderson.
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MR. BRIAN MCMENAMIN:
Good evening. My name is Brian McMenamin. I am the Director of Operations for
Ardent Management Consulting. I'm here this evening to speak behi, on behalf of
our landlord and business partner, the Maui Economic Development Board.
A brief background on our company. Ardent Management Consulting is a small
consulting firm that was formed in 2006 in Virginia. It's a small business
administration, small business with HUBZone certification. The company has
contracts supporting nine Federal agencies including the DHS, SSA, National
Institute of Health and Department of Justice. All of our contracts are competitively
bid and we are the prime contractor on most of our contracts. Company also
performs commercial work, supporting Fortune 500 companies. Company currently
employs forty employees.
And the reason I'm here this evening is, in February, our Maui operation became
Ardent's principal office. A lot of that is due to the partnership with MEDB so I
wanted to speak a little bit about that partnership. In fact, not only is MEDB our
landlord, and that's very basic relationship where we pay rent, and it's a reasonable
rent for quality facilities, but also outside of our lease MEDB has been a good partner
in terms of sharing their space with us.
Before our space was actually ready, MEDB allowed us to use their conference room
as our full time office when we only had two employees. Since then, we're waiting for
some construction to be performed. They allow us to use their facilities when we
need to have private meetings or if we have overflow requirements.
In addition to those resources, MEDB has been a partner for our company to let us
participate in some of the informal events and become part of the community.
They've allowed us to participate in more formal events by inviting us to participate,
not just as a contributing member, but also as a partner in their organization. They've
also helped Ardent do some business development; identify additional contracting
opportunities in the State of Hawaii.
The success of this relationship has allowed us to grow from just three employees in
October, to now over eleven full-time employees. And we plan on being at twenty
employees by the end of this year. And next year we hope to have a payroll of over
a million dollars and we hope that these are all going to be quality jobs in the
community. And we attribute a lot of that success both in the past and going forward
to MEDB so we hope that you continue to provide support to them and indirectly to
our organization.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you
very much, Mr. McMenamin.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Hepzibah Anderson, followed by
Karen Volarich.

MS. HEPZIBAH ANDERSON:
Aloha Everyone.
CHAIR MATEO: Aloha.
MS. ANDERSON: First of all I want to thank, Maui County Council for the opportunity to
represent MEO here. I am an individual, but I and the other families that are here
and those that have already spoken represent the many families MEO has blessed.
Thank you so much.
My background, I'm a missionary, medical missionary. And I came to this Nation as
a missionary and a single mom with two children. My son is there, he's seventeen
years old and attend Baldwin High School, a junior with grade 3.89. And I work with
Maui Diver's Jewelry as a Sales Associate now. I came here to Hawaii in search of
project which I am doing and I came into a situation and, I was directed to MEO and I
never regretted I went there. And they were just like an angel to me.
I had an incident at job which affected my right eye and, my pay income was cut, my
time was cut, my commission was cut. And so everything was cut including my rental
assistance, my rent and everything. And that was where MEO came in. I went down
there and I was helped with bills and everything. They were a great blessing and
impact in my life. And what would happen to me without MEO? I would have
become a homeless person. And this I've seen all over the world that I've traveled
helping people in Haiti, Jamaica and in Africa. And I needed the help and I sought
that help and I asked for help and MEO came in, just right, the right time.
I want to thank them today. They are great blessing and cutting the budget will
negatively impact hundreds of lives now and in the future. By them helping me, I was
able to urn, have a sustainable amount of income that helped me to continue to
support the mission that I'm doing, which is helping the world globally, urn in
sustainable agriculture. And here I'm doing a tree called a moringa which I process
them, harvest them and make them into powder and capsule and send them around
to Haiti and Africa where the children having cholera. And I do it through my little
organization that I formed a few years ago called Global Passion Mission
Incorporated, which is in Florida.
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And so I want to use this opportunity to thank MEO, all the executives, my
caseworker who was right there for me. She just had my heart, she knew what I was
going through and I'm very grateful. Please, increase the budget rather than cutting
it. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Karen Volarich, followed by Kim Skogg.

MS. KAREN VOLARICH:
Good evening. My name is Karen Volarich. I'm with Ardent Management
Consulting. I'm here tonight to support Maui Economic Development Board, in
particular the Women in Technology Program. I am a woman in technology. I am a
Senior Software Engineer with Ardent. I work on government and commercial
projects, basically doing some pretty cutting edge software development using
geographic information systems. I've worked on a variety with clients of DHS and
others.
With MEDB, I've been able to get involved a lot with the schools and also some other
projects with the Women in Technology; statewide GIS Day presentations, judging
science fairs, judging the STEM Conference and actually working with different
schools within the system to get GIS projects up and running so that the students can
then learn that technology and hopefully, you know, love it the way I do. I just want
to keep saying to support these projects and I enjoy getting involved in the
community, and working with them and all these projects. So, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much,
Ms. Volarich.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Kim Skogg, followed by Adrienne
Laurion.

MS. KIM SKOGG, KA IPU KUKUI FELLOWS:
Good evening, Chair, Councilmembers. I'm Kim Skogg and I'm speaking on behalf of
my fellow graduates of the Ka Ipu Kukui Fellows Program. For those of you who
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don't know, the Ka Ipu Kukui Program is a year-long program that is a brain child of
the Focus Maui Nui and Decisions, Decisions Maui visioning processes.
And the purpose of this program is to train the future leaders of Maui County. This is
a year-long program and over the course of a year, we're exposed to all facets of the
island from governance, to planning, to water issues, cultural issues, agriculture,
tourism, and much more.
And every one of the fellows here, and there's forty-six of us in total, but everyone
can tell you that it's the most enriching and eye opening experience that probably any
of us have ever been through. We go, we've gone everywhere from the Olowalu
Culture Reserve to the Science City on the top of Haleakala. We've gone to the wind
farm, we went to Lanai, sorry, but all over the island.
And we've, aside from the experiences we've gone through, it's the networking and
the relationships that we build. Our, my class alone we had the head of a credit
union, public servants, small business owners, self-employed people. Our graduates
sit on the board of, boards of non-profits, they've joined County committees, started
new businesses and we, as a whole, would like to see the program continue.
The fourth class of graduates, we just had their ceremony on Monday and they will
tell you also that, well, basically, we're respectfully asking for the program to
continue. We would like to request a line item in the County budget. The operating
expenses for the program are, amount to $50,000. We've taken it upon ourselves to
fundraise 10,000 of that. Tuition covers about 15,000 um, but we need about 25,000
to make up the difference. Every one of us is inspired by this program to do what we
can to see that Maui continues to be the best place ever. So, if you have any
questions, we can answer anything for you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much. And thank you very much fellows
for being here tonight. You make an impressive group. What happened to the
shirts? But we, maybe we need more money so we . . . more shirts. I guess that's
what it is. When you mentioned it, us, we try to raise $10,000, us who?
MS. SKOGG: The, the Alumni group of fellows. We did a fundraiser this year, actually, we
put a luncheon on, on the Princess Cruise Ship in Lahaina and that was actually one
of the places that we visited in the year. But they partnered with us to put on a
fundraiser and we got about $8,000 from that. And so every year, each class is kind
of charged with fundraising to see that the program is self-sustaining eventually, but
yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I noticed in your write up that you talk about tuition. Is this
what the money is for? Is it to help with scholarships for people who cannot pay?
MS. SKOGG: Yes. That's part of what it would go to and yeah one of the things about
giving scholarships is some of the people who would be kind of the best people to go
through the program don't have the resources or the funding to allow them to
participate so scholarships are very, very important.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thank you very much and thank you for being here.
MS. SKOGG: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions? Thank you very much, Ms. Skogg.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Adrienne Laurion, followed by Daniel
Ledesman, excuse me, Ledesma.

MS. ADRIENNE LAURION, SPECIAL OLYMPICS MAUI:
Aloha. My name is Adrienne Laurion. I'm the Regional Director for Special Olympics
Maui. I've had the privilege of being the Director for Special Olympics for the past
fifteen years, enjoy my job very much. I'm here speaking on behalf of the 200
Special Olympic athletes, their families, and coaches.
We have been very fortunate to receive funding from the County for the past twenty
years, we have received grants. This year, unfortunately we were cut from the
budget and, it has affected our program. And I understand that everybody needs to
tighten their belt; everybody needs to watch where their funding is going. But this is
the first time in twenty years that Special Olympics and our athletes have been cut
down to completely zero. We've received 35,000 in the previous years and I did
hope that we would receive some type of funding cut, some kind of percentage, but it
was very disheartening to know that were going to be cut one hundred percent.
We do have several athletes that benefit from our program. It's keeping them
healthy, it's giving them the opportunity to be in sports. It's an opportunity for them to
do what a lot of people think that they cannot do. And, I'm very excited to say that we
had a great competition over the weekend, if you want to call it a competition. We
don't have a lot of money so our competition that we had over the weekend, we had
asked some of the high school teams to come and scrimmage against our softball
teams.

Public Hearing of the Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2011
Page 18

What we'd like to do is have some kind of funding so that we can give them the
opportunity to fly to Oahu with the other neighbor islands so they can compete
against their peers. Some of the money that we also try and have funded for is,
equipment. We want to keep everything that we have safe for them. We aren't
buying uniforms. We're not buying anything frivolous; we're very frugal with our
money, but we do need to have our coaches trained. All of our coaches are
volunteers. Our equipment, we just want to keep it safe.
We are a program that does not, does not require any registration fees. Anybody
with a developmental disability that wants to do sports, we encourage them to be in
our program. But a lot of them do not have the ability to handle money or do
fundraisers.
One thing that I'd also like to bring up is that funding for our program gives them the
opportunity to keep their health down. A lot of them are on medication; a lot of them,
that means that they've got medical expenses. They just don't have a lot of money
that they can give to our program to help pay for sports equipment or uniforms. So
our families are already strapped. A lot of them with disabilities just don't have the
money and so we give them this opportunity but we would like, if there's any
possibility and any funding that we could receive, that you please look at your budget
and think of Special Olympics. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for your testimony. In, in regards to
your grant, previously, was it through the Community Block Grant that you went
through rather than a line item?
MS. LAURION: We do not have a line item. It was through the County Grants Division, for
Human Health and Services. And um, I do want to say that the 35,000 that they did
provide, they always commended us whenever we did our interview that we never
asked for them to, to fund for our entire program. We only ask for just a small portion
of the program just to try and keep us afloat.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. LAURION: Great. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Uh, yeah. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I just want to be sure that we have this
correct. You had money previously?
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MS. LAURION: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You have no money in the current grant, so it disappeared
during the previous Administration?
MS. LAURION: Yes, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And you, and you're not in this year's budget?
MS. LAURION: We are not, no.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. So we just wanted to understand exactly when it
happened.
MS. LAURION: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. LAURION: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Ms. Laurion, the process you went through, you went through the Grants Review
process?
MS. LAURION: Yes, we did turn in our-CHAIR MATEO: So every year you had to submit applications for the fund?
MS. LAURION: Yes, we did.
CHAIR MATEO: Did you submit an application?
MS. LAURION: We did submit an application. They did have six categories in the previous
twenty years. They did take it down to the four categories and we tried to go in. Our
category was cut but we did try and go into a category for youth programs. We are,
you know we've been doing the same thing for the past twenty years. We are doing
the same thing as of now and we still received the, the letter of, saying "unfortunately
we've been completely cut."
COUNCIL CHAIR: Thank you very much, Ms. Laurion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further, further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly. What was the amount of the, that you were
budgeted all these years? Well, let's say the last one, what was the amount?
MS. LAURION: Well 35,000 was for Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. LAURION: For Molokai I believe it was thirty two. And for Lanai, it was ten, I believe it
was 15,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. LAURION: Okay, thank you. I appreciate it.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Laurion.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Daniel Ledesma, followed by Duke
Kuhia.
MR. DANIEL LEDESMA, MEO YOUTH SERVICES:
Good evening, Chair Mateo.
CHAIR MATEO: Good evening.
MR. LEDESMA: I'm in MEO Youth Service. I've been in this program for about five years
now. I really enjoy coming to MEO Youth Service because everyone is like family
too, there. And I can always learn new things or just do new things to help out the
community. I have met so much new people and I keep coming back to this program
because I like how it is here.
We all get along and when I need, I can talk to Aunty Leslie and she helps me out
when I have problems. She always helps me get back on track. She is always there
when I need help or just need someone to talk to. MEO is like another home to me.
I stay out of trouble because I don't go off and do things I used to do before. And
when I look back at all the things I did, I'm surprised how it, I was then. I have
participated in many things with MEO since I started such as going Hale Makua to
talk story with the elderly, fundraisers such as the Charity Walk, camping, working in
the lo'is and many more. I learn all kind new things that I can use in the future, such
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as culinary, agriculture, people skills, job skills and learned about drug and alcohol
prevention.
I would like to thank you for your time and listening to my testimony. I would also like
to thank you for funding MEO Youth Service and MEO Transportation in the past and
would like to ask you to continue funding our program and MEO Transportation.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the young Mr. Ledesma? Thank you
very much.
MR. LEDESMA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Duke Kuhia, followed by Breaya Seats.
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 7:00 p.m.)

MR. DUKE KUHIA, MEO YOUTH SERVICES AND MEO TRANSPORTATION:
Good evening, Chair Mateo and Members of the Budget Committee. My name is
Duke Kuhia, I'm sixteen, I attend Maui High School as a junior. I'm here to ask for
your continuous support for the MEO Youth Service and also the transportation.
MEO is not a place that you just come and hang out. We actually learn things such
as life skills, job skills, underage drinking and tobacco prevention. MEO's motto is
"helping people change lives" and that's what MEO did for me and my family. It
helped me and my family come closer.
And with the recent tobacco conference that we had, all the information that I have
gathered, I had a talk with my mom about slowly quitting. And she stopped smoking
in the car, house, and also around me. I told her "mom, you have to quit sooner or
later because I want you to live and see me get married, and see my children and
watch me graduate". Also I've told her that you're not just affecting yourself but you,
you're slowly killing me inside; slowly killing me with your secondhand smoke
because I have severe, severe asthma. Because we are the kids of today and we
are the, and we are the future of tomorrow.
I know our economy is tough and budget is tight but I would like to ask for your
continued support and trust me it will go to a good cause. So I would like to thank
you for giving me the opportunity to testify tonight and thank you for all you do for the
people of Maui County. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know kids always tell the truth. Did you write your own
testimony?
MR. KUHIA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Very, very good, good job. Thank you very much.
MR. KUHIA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Kuhia.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Breaya Seats, followed by Shannon
Rowe.

MS. BREAYA SEATS, MEO YOUTH SERVICES AND MEO TRANSPORTATION:
Good evening, Chair Mateo and Members of the Budget Committee. I am Breaya,
I'm currently an eighth grader at Maui Waena. I'm here to represent MEO Youth
Service and Transportation.
I would like to take this opportunity to share a little about MEO Youth Service. MEO
has helped me become more positive. MEO has let me get away from my home life.
When I come to MEO, I am more sociable, unlike at home, I'm quiet and always on
the defense and in trouble. I usually don't get to learn from my mistakes because I'm
getting yelled at. But, at MEO, when I do get in trouble, they talk to me and help me
understand what I have done wrong and so I'm able to learn from my mistakes.
Before MEO, I would always get into fights at school but they have taught me how to
ignore the negativity and at home, and school. By learning these skills, I'm now a
more patient individual. I can see myself working better with my family and friends. I
would like to thank the staff at MEO Youth Service for helping me get through my
difficult times.
In closing, I would like to thank all of you for giving me the opportunity to speak this
evening. I hope you will continue to fund MEO Youth Service and MEO
Transportation. I understand that the economy is bad but as a youth, we really need
the program to help us youth grow up to be more respectful citizens in this
community. And thank you again and good night.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Very well done. Members, questions? Thank you, Ms. Seats.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Shannon Rowe, followed by Marc
Paguirigan.

MR. SHANNON ROWE:
Good evening, Councilmembers, Council Chair. Thank you for this opportunity and
on behalf of myself, my mentor, Mr. Dennis Ishii and all of our Maui High School
automotive students, I'd just like to thank all of you for your support for the last three
years and I hope that you'll consider to support our program.
Our program has been very successful in maintaining the award winning program in
Maui High School that Mr. Dennis Ishii built. We have students who have gone on to
secondary education and are now working in the community. We were able to keep
them here, our talented, young people and that, that's all that, that was my goal. I, I
hated to see all of our talented students moving away and finding opportunities other
places and urn, I'm just so happy that we were able to do that and that's what keeps
me going.
So anything that you guys can do to continue to support our program would be
greatly appreciated. I know you got tough decisions, there's so many awesome
programs out there. I mean, I was listening to these testimonies and that's a tough
job you guys got, so I just applaud you guys. And, just thank you and I hope that you
continue to support us.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Rowe? Thank you very much.
MR. ROWE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Marc Paguirigan, followed by Jimbo
Paranada.

MR. MARC PAGUIRIGAN:
Good evening, Councilmembers and Council Chair. My name is Marc Paguirigan.
I'm a senior at Maui High School. I've been in the automotive program as soon as I
could so beginning my sophomore year.
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Going to this automotive program, it gave me a hands-on experience on what it feels
like to work in the shop and it's like getting a college education in a high school and
it's like, solidified me into pursuing my career in the automotive program. And it's
being able to work, hands-on, it's like, like relieves stress for me and like a lot of
students in general because high school now is like really stressful. And just being
able to work with our hands and like, being there, working, like, giving back to the
community and showing what high schoolers can do; like a great benefit for us.
And, just, I'd like to thank you for your support and thank you for any continued
support you may give us in the future.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You the lucky one, I ask you one question. You know I
remember this program when it first started because I worked really hard with MEDB
to create the, to continue the Maui High School Auto, Automotive Program. And
every year we see the team from Maui High School Automotive Program here in this
Chambers to be honored for the, the things that you folks do, and the competition
that you guys, compete in on the mainland.
So, I'm really proud as far as, you know, the things that you guys do in the
automotive section at Maui High School. And, you know, keep up the good work,
especially Mr. Rowe, we almost lost him. Thank you.
MR. PAGUIRIGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further questions? Thank you very
much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Jimbo Paranada, followed by Kyra Vila.
MR. JIMBO PARANADA:
Hello, good evening, Councilmembers and Council Chair. My name is Jimbo
Paranada. I am a senior at Maui High School. I've been in the automotive course
since sophomore year and I would also like to thank the support, the past support
and the future, possibly the future support as well.
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And what we get to do is hands-on tasks that we all love to do and the automotive
classes. And, in behalf in your guys benefit, we had to have tools, books and we get
to learn on the vehicles as well and help citizens by repairing their vehicles. And
we'd also like to thank you for the support. Any questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Paranada? Thank you very
much, gentlemen. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify Kyra Vila, followed by Adrienne Ubias.

MS. KYRA VILA, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening. My name is Kyra Vila. I am currently a junior at Maui High School
and I am a part of the Maui High School EAST Program, which has received funding
from MEDB and I'd just like to say how important this program is to me, personally. I
am one of their women in technology, I guess a junior one almost, but. I've been with
MEDB, I have participated in their program since I was in seventh grade.
This year at Maui High, I took on being a captain of two of the types of robotics
programs that MEDB sponsors through the EAST Program. This year I was captain
of a VEX Robotics competition, where we had it here on the, or here at the Maui
County Fair. And we also were able to travel to Oahu to compete at one of the Oahu
schools, where we got to qualify and, for the actual championships. And thanks to
MEDB, we were able to take the whole entire team to go and another robotics
program.
This year I got to be captain of, was the first robotics program and our first robotics
team has been here for three years. Every year, MEDB has been able to support us
and make sure the whole entire team gets to travel to our main competition, which is
on Oahu at the Stan Sheriff Stadium.
And speaking of women in technology, I'm proud to say that this year, we have a
team of twenty-seven members and nineteen of them are women. So, we've come a
long way, cause when I was a freshman I think there was only maybe seven women
in the whole entire program. So to see the program grow with the help of MEDB has
really been great.
And just to be able to see how much support and how much time we get to spend
with MEDB is really amazing because they're always there whenever we need them.
They're always there whenever we need extra funding or whenever we have a trip
coming up or fundraisers that we need them to buy from us for. They're always there
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and they're always willing to help, so I hope you will continue to fund MEDB as they
continue to fund our EAST Program at Maui High.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Vila? Thank you very
much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Adrienne Ubias, followed by Jasmine
Feliciano.

MS. ADRIENNE UBIAS, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Hello. Good evening. My name is Adrienne Ubias and I am a junior at Maui High
School. I've been in the EAST Program for let's say, this is my first year in the EAST
Program and I love it a lot.
And it's funded by MEDB and with all the programs that we learn in EAST, in EAST,
the one that I was given was Dreamweaver. Basically what Dreamweaver is, is that
it's a program where you can build a website and, and it, it's really fun to learn how to
use Dreamweaver. And my teacher, Mr. Imada, gave us the big project; me and my
friend Jenna who's also in the EAST Program, to teach his students how to use
Dreamweaver. And we had no experience whatsoever in Dreamweaver so we
basically took the challenge and taught ourselves how to use Dreamweaver so you
could teach the students how to use Dreamweaver.
And, with the funding from MEDB we wouldn't have been able to teach the students
how to use Dreamweaver. And we hope that you would continue to support our
program as we will strive to greater heights to learn new programs also and thank
you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Ubias? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jasmine Feliciano, followed by Roxann Kehus.
MS. JASMINE FELICIANO, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening. I'm Jasmine Feliciano and I'm a freshman from Maui High School.
And, I'm here behalf of MEDB and this is my first year in the EAST Program and I've
been learning CAD and working on this CNC machine and it's really cool because I
get to design things on the computer and actually make parts on the CNC machine.
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So, basically this whole school year I've been working on CAD and the CNC machine
and I've been working with my friends too. We met people that actually work on
these machines, like Clyde Debell. He was helping us with the CNC machine and
helping us get ready for robotics and we were using this CNC machine to make parts
for our robot. So that was really cool, to giving this, to be given this experience and
this opportunity.
And I've been also working, on CAD and I've actually been going to these workshops,
these CAD workshops and I've met this teacher. His, he actually works um with CAD
so that was really cool because I got to meet him and he's really fast in CAD and it
was a great opportunity.
So, given all these opportunities through EAST, I've become way better in CAD and
learning all these kinds of programs. And it's not only me, it's like all of these other
kids, all of these other students in EAST, in my EAST class. And so I would really
like to thank MEDB for funding this program and EAST and I hope you continue to
fund this program. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Feliciano? Thank you very
much, girls.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Roxann Kehus, followed by Peter Liu.
MS. ROXANN KEHUS, EASTER SEALS HAWAII:
Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Roxann Kehus. I am the County Manager for
Easter Seals Hawaii. Over the last few weeks, John Howell, Easter Seals CEO, and
Mason Williams, our Board Chair and myself have visited with many of you and
shared our vision for the new Easter Seals campus near Queen Kaahumanu Center.
Easter Seals recently purchased 1.7 acres of land that was the old Maui Pineapple,
or old Maui Land and Pineapple Preschool and dorm room, dorms and office
complex and many of you stated that you were familiar with the property and now our
plans to develop a single campus to provide services for children and adults with
developmental disabilities.
Currently, Easter Seals employs about eighty staff throughout Maui County. We
have been serving the State of Hawaii for over sixty-five years and this is the first
time in our sixty-five years of serving the people of Hawaii that we have requested
funds from Maui County.
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The money we're requesting is through stimulus funding and that it will trigger larger
contributions from trust funds such as, such as the Weinberg Foundation. The
majority of the remaining funds have been identified and we are committed to
completing this project. We are well under our, well under way with environmental
assessments and SMA. Building permits will be submitted within the next few days,
construction is slated to start this summer and it will be creating jobs on Maui.
The campus will provide east, will provide Easter Seals with the capacity to add
supported work programs and create independent transitional housing opportunities
for individuals with developmental disabilities. In addition, we'll provide conference
rooms with audio visual capacities for training as well as much needed rooms and
training areas for other non-profits at no addi, at no charge.
You know, we're committed to partnering with urn, youth programs and other services
and non-profit agencies to serve our community. As youth with, disabilities or who
are transitioning from high school, they'll benefit from this program because we're
going to focus on developing self-determination skills. Individuals with disabilities
have similar dreams to their typically developing peers. They want to get jobs, they
want to travel, they want to have rich social lives. This project will enhance the lives
of people on Maui and we request your support.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier. Thank you very
much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Peter Liu, followed by Dan O'Connell.

MR. PETER LIU, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha mai kakou. My name is Peter Liu and I am an Independent Social Media
Consultant on the island and I'm here to testify on behalf of MEDB. Social media has
become the norm in how businesses communicate and engage in online
conversations about their brands and services. And the statistics show that fifty
percent of the world's population is under thirty and ninety percent of them have
joined a social network.
The millennial generation does not use email unless compelled to by our generation
and pay little, if any, attention to traditional advertising. They text and use Facebook
and as they mature and develop wealth, they will become the primary consumers of
goods and services.
Businesses in Hawaii need to be equipped to do business with them using the online
tools that they use for communication or we'll fall behind. Having had a twenty-five
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year career in the computer industry on the mainland and participated in the
development of the social web from the beginning, I began conducting introductory
workshops at MEDB's Malcolm Center under the sponsorship of High Tech Maui last
year to bring social media to the attention of the local business community.
These have been received so well that we have now developed a series of
workshops focusing on specific tools and best practices that we deliver on an
ongoing basis throughout the year to train local business owners in the art of
engaging a following for their brands online.
The effect of this has been a growing awareness of social media in the community to
the point where such events as January's "Back to the Beach" by the Hawaiian
Islands Land Trust, the recent Maui Agricultural Festival and last Sunday's 'Aipono
Award Fundraiser for the Maui Culica, Culinary Academy were broadcast to the world
in near real time with text, images and video posted to the internet by actual
attendees using just their cell phones and tablet devices; thereby sharing the
richness of Maui with a worldwide audience while promoting the events, the causes,
the sponsors and the venues.
Maui residents were also a vital part of a larger Hawaiian Twitter community, keeping
each other and the world, including the traditional media, informed of the
developments during the hours leading up to the arrival of the recent tsunami;
posting information and data from sources such as the Pacific Tsunami Warning
Center, the Pacific Disaster Center and the County of Maui as they became available
while simultaneously relaying word from friends and relatives in Japan; thereby
preserving calm, assisting our Civil Defense and emergency services and reducing
the demands on an overstressed telephone system during a crisis.
The awareness of social media on Maui reached a point in January where, by
popular demand, we started a Maui social media users group, where local business
owners can bring their questions and difficulties to a venue where, they not only have
a panel of professional practitioners, but each other to help resolve their issues. By
enabling and supporting my consulting practice, MEDB is not only helping to enable
other Maui businesses grow and thrive in any economy, but also to bring attention to
Maui as being a significant hub of social media activity in the state.
I look forward to my continued involvement in the movement that helps, make Maui
and the rest of Hawaii a leading force in doing business online in the twenty-first
century and beyond. I ask you to continue to support the Maui Economic
Development Board. Mahalo nui loa
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Liu? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Dan O'Connell, followed by John
Oliver.

MR. DAN O'CONNELL, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening.
CHAIR MATEO: Good evening.
MR. O'CONNELL: My name is Dan O'Connell. I'm the founder and CEO of HNU Energy.
Which is, I'm here to testify, to provide testimony on behalf of Maui Economic and
Development Board. My firm is a high tech, science and technology firm based in
Wailuku. We develop and integrate a large scale solar PV systems and developing
large scale energy storage to help stabilize the, Maui's utility grid.
MEDB has been a, a key strategic partner to, to HNU as we've grown our business
from two employees over five years ago to thirty employees today. Some of that
rapid growth in staff came directly from the high tech job fair that Maui, that MEDB
hosts every year. MEDB has provided a steady stream of, steady pipeline of solid
business contacts that has helped fuel our technology growth.
The, the AMOS Conference that MEDB hosts each year is a critical event for us and
other high tech firms. We retune, retune, excuse me, re, we frequently collaborate
with MEDB in technology forums and green energy panels. For example, we were
hosted in Renewable Energy World Magazine on a project that we did in
collaboration with MEDB. MEDB is a critical element to Maui's future economic
developments and deserves the County's strong support. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you.
Members, I, I know you've been here for about an, almost an hour and a half. We
have five more who have signed up to testify. The Chair leaves the option for you to
advise the Chair. Should we just finish it up or, or do you wish to have a, a short
recess? Finish it up?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, let's finish it up with the testifiers please.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, John Oliver, followed by Mahealani
Ventura.
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MR. JOHN OLIVER:
Aloha, everybody, good evening. John Oliver, testifying on behalf of myself and the
Estate of John David Oliver, established in California on the date of 11/3/1964. Proof
of this is right here, the California birth certificate and the receipt says it's a bank
note.
With that and, in all regards to your County coffers and your current instruments that
you're writing, all credit to you is derived from every individual in the, out there, such
as me, giving you credit which means this entity is bankrupt. So I just wanted the
public to know that. That's why you have to borrow money in advance urn to um
supply yourselves the benefit of running everything.
So with that, I've read the County coffers and I've read your current proposal here
and I'm a little bit concerned again, and I've been here before, in regards to, I haven't
seen any reference to the beneficiaries and to the administrations or reference to any
administrators of the estates where you're deriving your funds from.
These estates such as this one right here, which is an open probate Hama, of
Hamakualoa, okay, the State archives. So all the tax revenues derived that are
paying all the bills for the County are being derived from TMK accounts that are on
top of this estate. This is just one of thousands. So to make my point, I'm going to
go ahead and read a congressional law from 1828.
First of all we'll get into the United States Constitution, Section I, Article VI, states
treaties are the law of the land contrary, contrary law notwithstanding, which means
those human rights treaties and those ratified bind this Council.
In 1812, the United States Congress placed limitations upon itself to administer
estates only within its boundaries and metes of lawfully applicable powers and to
abstain from interme, intermeddling in foreign estates standing today with penalty of
law. So they enacted law there upon.
Also Jackson v. Waters, it is ruled, okay. These are foreign estates. Your funds are
derived from these foreign estates. I understand there should be a lot of concern. I
want to show one document. I'm familiar with the Ad Hoc Committee here on Maui,
doing all the, here's the Ad Hoc Committee's forms, this is international, it's already
there.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. OLIVER: Okay. I just wanted to show a document that is sent to Neil Abercrombie,
Hilary Clinton, the Pope, the U.S. Administrative Courts, Barack Obama, Secretary of
England, the entire world has this document and this is the act that binds ko Hawaii
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pae aina, which is the actual administrator that ex, executed the estate, who gave the
title and the patent to Hamakualoa. This is the act to bind the United States of its
Apology Act of 1993. It's completed, I believe you guys should have, have this, a
copy of this. Okay, it's really important.
And I just wanted to let you guys know that the door is open, as far as I know, with
the kanaka Maoli people for proper peaceful resolutions, okay. So I just wanted to let
you guys know that um, the urn, the ground work is set, okay. And I know there
should be some current, some concern on your part and there's some concern on my
part that at this point, amnesty shall not be available if you continue on your path
without rectifying the problem.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Oliver. Members, questions for Mr. Oliver? Thank you
very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Mahealani Ventura, followed by Myron
Borge.

MS. MAHEALANI VENTURA:
Good evening Council. Good evening, Chair. We're talking about money and I'm
here to give notice of due process to the Council and Counsel of the County of Maui
from the Ad Hoc Conciliation Commission, formerly the Human Rights Task Force
that has been observing the actions and the conduct of this Council; especially the
decisions that have been made by this Council in concern to human rights,
particularly human rights violations.
(Councilmember Baisa was excused from the public hearing at 7:31 p.m.)
MS. VENTURA: As we know money, among other things, can be the fruit of one's labor.
Who's labor? The labor of humans. So it is highly relevant, you are being given
proper notice this evening that the Ad Hoc Conciliation Commission is giving you
notice that you have twenty-one days to respond in writing to the Ad Hoc Conciliation
Commission as to your reasons why you believe that you are allowed to violate
human rights, particularly, I'll just read a little bit of this notice.
The County of Maui gave permission on perha, excuse me, on behalf of its
constituency without their consent or knowledge to Monsanto et al, to cultivate
genetic experimental organisms on Maui, Molokai, Lanai, Kahoolawe and Molokai
islands, including within and around its waters. The genetic testing has been going
on without public knowledge since 1968, as far as we know, on Maui. The Maui
County Council, you are the successors of your predecessors, the Council in whole,
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has been relying upon proceeds derived from Monsanto's, one amongst many today,
human and hybrid plant and animal experimentation without the knowledge or
consent of those being experimented upon, o'kakou and they are exposed, we are
exposed to uncontrolled airborne bacteria and other diseases all over Maui. The
successors in interests by participation are the Members of the County Council who
with forethought knowingly violated and continue to do so, as far as the statements,
the right to be free from forced experimentation which all humans possess. There
are open fields next to schools, houses and watershed areas which feed human life.
In addition, the County of Maui violates by its decision making, the patented vested
rights belonging to the kanaka Maoli that would otherwise decide against the use of
their patented estates for the proliferation of GMO/GE, genetically modified
organisms and geo-engineered crops which threaten the ecosystem and human lives
on the islands.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.

MS. VENTURA: You have twenty-one days to respond and I leave you with that and also
personally um, there should have been something in here against the uncontrolled
airborne genetically modified organisms that, that give off the bacteria. If you're
going to put something in there that violates the human right of all of us, you need to
know that you're responsible for that. Good evening.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Myron Borge, followed by Pamela
Tumpap.
(Councilmember Baisa returned to the meeting at 7:34 p.m.)

MR. MYRON BORGE, SPECIAL OLYMPICS MAUI:
Aloha. Good evening, Councilmembers. Thank you, Chair. Thank you for hearing
my testimony. I'm here to testify on behalf of Special Olympics Maui. I have been a
coach, a softball coach for the unified division for ten years. We have over 200 active
athletes that enjoy year round activities. These activities helps these athletes stay
physically, mentally and socially fit. I believe Special Olympics Maui helps these
athletes become part of our community and I humbly ask for your support. Thank
you for your time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Borge. Thank you very much.
MR. BORGE: Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Pamela Tumpap, followed by Tiare
Martin.

MS. PAMELA TUMPAP, MAUI CHAMBER OF COMMERCE:
Aloha, Chair Mateo and Members of the Committee. I'm Pamela Tumpap, President
of the Maui Chamber of Commerce and I'm here on behalf of our business members,
which represent every industry across Maui and who employ approximately 20,000
people and care deeply about Maui, the economy, and this community.
Before, this year just in, at the end of 2010, our members rang in on a survey, looking
at how the County Council, the Administration as well as the State Administration and
our State Senators and Representatives could best help the business sector in 2011.
And on a County level, they ask that you look at reducing the County budget and
getting back to what we can afford; concentrate on economic recovery; fund the
visitor industry; move forward with legislation to allow short-term rentals and homebased businesses in residential areas; outsource and privatize as much as possible;
remove roadblocks for business expansion and helps put small business people back
to work; and stop any "anti-business" legislation.
We know that this is a very difficult budget year and we commend you all for your
tremendous service. We know that you're, you're looking at very valuable programs
but we also know cuts are going to need to be made.
As the visitor industry is our economic engine, we ask that it be funded at the level
requested which is 3.35 million. Everybody in Maui County whether they know it or
acknowledge it or not benefits directly or indirectly from the visitor industry. With
reportedly 40 percent of all jobs directly related to the industry and 75 percent
indirectly related and it represent, and it representing about 80 percent of the
County's overall economy. So we ask that we continue to fund that, understanding
that the industry is up against many different challenges.
A few months back, we started hearing about things picking up and people started
saying maybe we could fund it a little bit less. And we know there was a movement
to try and fund it more and we waited and held off for this budget process. But we're
seeing other things now. We're seeing gas prices go up, we're seeing tragedy in
Japan, and we're seeing, on a State level, where they might take away a general
excise tax exemption and that that then may mean that Hawaiian Airlines is less
competitive and that may hamper our economic growth in the visitor industry.
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We also ask that you continue to fund other economic development efforts at the
County level as proposed in the Mayor's budget; including funding the County Office
of Economic Development, the Maui County Farm Bureau and the Maui Economic
Development Board, which was certainly well represented here tonight. Because
these groups not only support existing businesses and industry, but they support
diversification efforts and leverage the investments made to provide significant
economic returns.
On the issue of taxes, we understand the Mayor's intent to look at um, revenue
neutral taxes this year and no tax increases and we appreciate his support on that,
that he is working toward that end. We also appreciate that as further tax savings
have been identified, that the Mayor is lowering the proposed increased rates.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to testify, to conclude.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you. Particularly in the area of timeshares, who have seen an
extraordinary hit over time. So we are a little bit concerned that with the tax proposal,
however, that when we increase the tax rates that when the property values come
back up, we will no longer be in a revenue neutral situation. So we ask that that be
considered and have some sort of trigger for reassessing that.
We also ask that the homeowners rates, we know that you're going to be looking at
reducing the residential homeowners exemption but ask that this be a balanced and
fair and equitable system as homeowners rates have not been touched for many
years when the other business sectors have been and we ask that you look at these
things.
And we applaud the further economic diversification that's proposed in this budget.
I'm running out of time but additional details are in our testimony and we again just
want to thank you for your efforts in these tough decisions and ask for your support of
the business sector.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The last person that signed up to testify is Tiare Martin.

MS. TIARE MARTIN, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, Councilmembers. My name is Tiare Martin and I am the Maui Site
Manager for Oceanit Laboratories and I'm here tonight to testify on behalf of Maui
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Economic Development Board. Oceanit is a local high tech company with a mission
and commitment to Hawaii to build a diversified sustainable viable industry here in
Hawaii. And the Maui Economic Development Board is critical to this mission. They
have supported us on many levels.
They have supported our company directly by organizing workshops that help us
compete on a national level. They have also organized and attended national conf,
conferences promoting local companies and initiatives in clean energy, bio-medical
and space, which are all in line with Focus Maui Nui initiatives. They also develop
our workforce and support our students by providing continued education for our
teachers, funding programs and equipment that expose our students to science
technology and distri, indi, engineering and math and local industry.
This initiative to support students is very near and dear to my heart. I grew up here,
was born and raised here in Hawaii. My parents worked in the visitor industry; they
both worked several jobs and dreamed big for us. I was one of five kids and I was
lucky enough to attend Kamehameha and in the eighth grade, I was a, a product of, I
am a product of the programs that you see MEDB supporting.
And in the eighth grade I, I was introduced through a program to engineering and
what it was and I, I came home and told my parents that I think I can do this and they
said okay, and I, we worked towards it. I was the first urn, person in my family to go
to college, to graduate from college.
On graduation day my whole family came to the mainland, it was for the, for, it was
the first time for most of my siblings to visit the mainland. My brother told me that
day, he said, "Tiare, you not only bettered yourself today but you bettered our whole
family."
I was lucky enough to then benefit from programs that MEDB supports, like
Kamaaina Come Home and Women in Technology and I was able to come home
and work for Oceanit. Not only come home and survive, but to thrive.
I now manage the, the operations and technology development here on the island of
Maui. I feel truly blessed to be able to come home. Another thing that I was able to
do was be able to support my little sister in going to college and getting her degree.
These programs that MEDB supports, they make a difference. They make a
difference to our community, to our families, and to our County. So I humbly and
respectfully ask today that you continue to support MEDB as a digil, digital, diligently
continue to support the people of Maui County.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Martin?
Mr., Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Martin, you talked about the Kamaaina
Come Home. How, how did that, is, do they give you a grant to come back or how
does that quite work?
MS. MARTIN: It is a work placement. So the Kamaaina Come Home Program is on the
mainland and they are actively looking for kamaaina who want to come home. And
this is something I didn't dream existed but I was able to find them, they found me.
They, they were able to educate me about what existed at home and teach me about
the companies, introduce me, help me make contacts. And it was, it was through
that that I was able to take the right steps to get home.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Thank you, Ms. Martin.
MS. MARTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, Ms. Martin was the, the final individual who had signed up to
provide testimony this evening. The Chair will allow anyone the opportunity to
provide testimony to the Council this evening if you had not already done so. You're
welcome to please advance to the podium.
Members, seeing no one advance at this time, with no objections we will close public
testimony. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Also, Members, we also received several written testimonies
that was distributed to each of us this evening. With no objections, we will also
receive that into the record. Any objections?
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART
OF THE RECORD OF THIS PUBLIC HEARING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.

Bob Gahan;
Easter Seals Hawaii;
Robert Howerton, Sea Grant College Program;
Tamara Paltin;
Pamela Tumpap, Maui Chamber of Commerce;
John Oliver;
Mahealani Ventura;
Ka Ipu Kukui Fellows; and
Michele Potts, Aging with Aloha Coalition.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members I would also like to recognize our support staff this

evening. The, from the Corporate, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Ms. He,
Ms. Adrienne Heely. Our Deputy Clerk, Mr. Lance Taguchi. We have Scott
Kaneshina, our Budget Analyst. Lauren Anderson and Joyce Murashige, our support
staff. And also with us this evening is the Budget Director, Mr. Sandy Baz.
Mr. Clerk, further business?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, we have no further business scheduled at this
public hearing.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Council of the County of Maui, public hearing on
April 20, 2011 regarding the Mayor's Proposed Operating Budget and Capital
Improvements Program for Fiscal Year 2012 is hereby adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The public hearing of APRIL 20, 2011, was adjourned by the Chair at 7:45 p.m.
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